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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
January 9, 2014
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Dave McNeel
	Bob George, District Engineer


Grafton Sterling
Adam Bjornstedt, Engineering Manager

Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board
	Absent:  Hugh Kalani, Treasurer

	CRW Employees:  Donn Bunyard, Suzanne Delorenzo



VISITORS:
Keith Miller (SWA), Barbara Kemper, Warren Mitchell, Ernie Platt (SWA), Leonard Valdemar
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the agenda, as presented. Dave McNeel seconded the motion. 


MOTION CARRIED 3-1

Ayes:

Humberston, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

Sterling

Abstentions:
None

Public Comment

None
Agenda Item 1.0:
Resolution 12-2014:  Appoint Budget Officer for FY 2014-15
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 12-2014 appointing Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer as Budget Officer for FY 2014-15. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Bryck had served as Budget Officer for the last three years. In response to Sterling, she was not a CPA.


MOTION CARRIED 3-1

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa

Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 2.0:
Acknowledgement of Proposed Budget Calendar
A copy of the budget calendar was provided in the Board packet. Two meetings were average for the budget committee to approve the budget; one meeting was sufficient prior to a budget hearing. The schedule allowed three opportunities to meet in May with a budget hearing scheduled for June.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to acknowledge the proposed budget calendar as agreed upon for FY 2014-15 Budget. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 3.0:
WTP Emergency Power and Electrical Upgrades (CIP 09-5096): Contract Amendment for Time Extension
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Change Order #1 to the contract with Oregon Electric Construction, Inc., for a 120-day time extension for construction phase services under the Emergency Power and Electrical Upgrades Project.  Dave McNeel seconded the motion.
CRW required a time extension to identify preferred options and alternatives for critical electrical equipment, i.e., switchgear and motor control centers (MCCs). In addition, delays in the early construction phase were: extended time for the County’s permit review, longer review time of submittals for critical long-lead times (including MCCs), and projected long-lead manufacturing and delivery time for remaining critical equipment (MCCS). Despite the above delays, the Contractor projected all work will be completed within the established Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP). 

In response to Sterling, Safety training would be conducted to manage electrical upgrades to the WTP, both ongoing as part of the project and once it was complete. 

In response to McNeel, the estimate for a 120-day time extension was conservative to address any unknown concerns and to complete the punch-list. The project was estimated to be completed around March. 


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 4.0:
Project Acceptance:  Mather Reservoir Site Drain Repair, CIP 13-5151
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve and authorize the Board President’s signature of the Notice of Acceptance for the Mather Reservoir Site Drain Repair project, CIP 13-5151, which establishes the project completion date as January 9, 2014. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.
This emergency project involved repairing a crushed section of a 12-inch diameter concrete drain line from the Mather Road Reservoir Site. The damage was discovered in May 2013. Due to the need to conduct the repair prior to winter rains, by Resolution 09-2014 Staff had requested Board approval at the September 12, 2013 Board meeting. This project had no major issues, was completed to specification and came under the budgeted amount.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 4.0:
Ordinance 02-2013:  First Reading of CRW Board Code of Conduct
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve a first reading, by title only, of the CRW Board Code of Conduct.  Dave McNeel seconded the motion.
Moore read the Ordinance by title only up to the where the “whereas” statements ended.
Barbara Kemper, Ratepayer

Ms. Kemper was happy to see this topic addressed and specifically in the form of an ordinance due to its permanency. She did have a couple of concerns she sent to a couple of Board members.  Referencing Page 1, Item 2, she didn’t see this section retroactively addressing prior actions of Board members. 

In response, Humberston said he did receive her comments and, due to the fact that it was a first reading, said these comments could be reviewed and addressed prior to the second reading.

From Sowa’s review, depending on whether it required review by legal counsel, he asked if a Commissioner contacted legal counsel, individually and without Board authority, if the Commissioner would be subject to sanctions by the Board. Also, given CRW’s contract with an insurance agent of record, would contact with the agent be a Board violation.

Moore said Sowa was correct in that the Code, as written, said Commissioners would comply with the existing rules and regulations of the Board; their contact with legal counsel required Board approval and was an existing rule of the Board. If there was violation, the Board - as it saw fit - could bring the violation to the offending Commissioner.  Responding to the second question, the Board had passed a policy directing any contact with the insurance agent, other vendors or agents of the District, to go through the General Manager.
Sterling suggested legal counsel, with experience in Constitutional Law, review this document.  Referencing Page 5, there were four words in bold that included a misspelling of the word ‘breach’. Moore was responsible for the document and would make a note.

Humberston attended the SDAO Conference and SDAO was strongly in favor of adopting a Board Code of Conduct and had legal expertise to review such a document.  Moore said SDAO had reviewed the document.

In response to Sowa, not all SDAO member organizations had Board Codes of Conduct, but this was increasing based on some citizen activity occurring across the nation. They supported such an action.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling 


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 5.0:
Employment Agreement of the General Manager:  Approve Modification #2 for Contract Extension

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Modification #2 for a contract extension to the General Manager’s Employment Agreement. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.

Humberston said Modification #2 was for a six-month extension to the General Manager’s contract. This date was as far as Moore was willing to accept and it had seemed prudent to have an extension period in anticipation of hiring a new General Manager. This end of this extension would fall at the end of the budget period that year.


Sterling asked if it was Humberston position that Moore would then continue to subsequently co-manage the ORS 190 organization upon departure.  Humberston responded once the employment agreement was terminated, the General Manager’s employment would be ended.


MOTION CARRIED 3-1


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 7.0:
Acknowledgement of ORS 190 Agreement to Meet Labor Relations Condition

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to remove the conditions regarding labor relations that were stipulated when the ORS 190 was approved and move forward with the implementation of the agreement. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.


Sterling asked for the legal opinion obtained on this issue and who provided the opinion.
Moore had been advised by legal counsel, Bullard Law, not to release this document. They had requested the contents be treated as a privileged document. Should the Board want to discuss the legal opinion, he advised holding an executive session.

Grafton Sterling requested the legal opinion from Bullard Law be presented in an executive session and discussed.  He was concerned about ratepayer money being expending on this legal opinion. 

Sowa said an executive session would be scheduled.

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram, Ratepayer

Ms. Lewis-Wolfram thanks the Board for scheduling the executive session rather than blindly accepting the legal opinion. She asked for language in the ORS 190 agreement being considered for removal.

Moore said the legal opinion addresses potential labor relations issues related to the ORS 190 agreement. These were issues for Board consideration as the ORS 190 process moved forward. Because of litigation surrounding the ORS 190, publishing this document could be prematurely disruptive to the process.  It is not being taken from the ORS 190 agreement; rather it was guidance for the Board and management on how to proceed.

MOTION CARRIED 3-1


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 8.0:
Approve Administrative Costs related to the ORS 190 Agreement:  Amount of $1,000 


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to authorize CRW Staff to expend $1,000 to help with the start-up costs related to the ORS 190 agreement. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.

Sterling asked each Board member for their definition of an asset with regards to the ORS 190, how it affects ratepayers and confirmed revenue received from water billing could also be considered an asset. In his opinion, the statements made and included in the bills to ratepayers contradicted what was being proposed tonight. 
Sowa said assets aren’t being transferred; the Board was allowing staff to expend money spent to implement the ORS 190 agreement.


McNeel suggested providing an itemized list of expenditures to help people understand what was being spent, what assets are and to encourage transparency.  Like C-Com in Clackamas County, this concept of an ORS 190 organization was not unusual. Agencies with a common interest formed an ORS 190 as appropriate and funded it with each participating agency’s funds to support the organization. It was not funded by property tax dollars.
In response, Moore agreed it was appropriate to define how the $1,000 was being spent. A joint meeting between CRW and SWA had been held to determine initial administrative costs required to begin the ORS 190 formation including filing fees and other minor expenses.  The Commission asked each entity to contribute $1,000 to this effort. As a government agency, CRW was still accountable to the public on how this money was spent. Also, the ORS 190 Board was comprised of at least three CRW Commissioners to determine how to use the funds. Come spring, if additional funds were required for the ORS 190, the Board may need to look at a transfer of funds within Materials and Services.

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram

Regarding Commissioner Sterling’s question on assets, he may have been referring to fixed assets. CRW spent quite a bit of money, more than $1,000, on organizations like the Regional Water Providers Consortium (RWPC) and the Clackamas River Water Providers (CRWP). Fixed assets are not transferred, but other assets may be spent to benefit the organizations. This seemed to be a minimum amount of money and supported this type of expenditure.

Sterling commented fixed assets, as well as revenue received from ratepayers, belong to the ratepayers. He believed as the formation of the ORS 190 progressed, CRW assets would be transferred and eventually would cost the District and ratepayers millions of dollars.

Sowa would have supported the motion if a copy of the bills were presented to the Board.


MOTION FAILED 2-2


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel


Nays:

Sowa, Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Consent Agenda Item 1.0:  Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid

No formal motion was made. The Board approved the consent agenda by a majority vote.

MOTION PASSED 3-1


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel, Sowa 


Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 9.0
Financial Report

As of December, the accounts receivable aging ending balance was $382,923 less than October – the billing cycle of the year. The amount of $500,000 was transferred from the General Checking account to the LGIP.  Cash investment was at $8.71 million not including interest in LGIP.  Bryck provided a 5-year revenue and expenditure comparison over prior years. In comparing, FY 2014 to FY 2013 through November, water revenue was low as expected. Summer billing was typically higher. Revenue was almost 47% into the budget; Water Sales were at 47.2%; Personnel Svcs was at 39.07%; Materials & Svcs was at 39.03% and Capital Outlay was at 32.25% of the budget. 

Agenda Item 10.0: 
General Manager’s Report
· ORS 190:   CRW and SWA began organizing with the selected name of Clackamas Regional Water Supply Commission. Meetings would be held monthly on the 2nd Monday of each month and meeting locations would be alternated between the two agencies.  Officers are:  Ken Humberston, President; Ron Blake, Vice President; Hugh Kalani, Secretary; Deanna Wise, Treasurer; and Larry Sowa and Ernie Platt. Staff was instructed to complete the filing documents estimated at $1,000 for each agency.
· Court of Appeals – County Appointments to CRW Board: Appeal was denied and appointments of CRW Commissioners Sowa, Kalani and Humberston stand.
· Land Use Board of Appeals (LUBA):  The City of Oregon City had notified CRW of their intent to file notice with LUBA challenging the creation of the ORS 190 between SWA and CRW. CRW did not view this as a land issue and therefore both legal counsels would review the basis of the challenge. Costs would be shared by the ORS 190 agencies. Both CRW and SWA would be meeting (Jan 16th) with Oregon City to understand their concerns and see if resolution could occur without litigation. A side issue surfaced. Oregon City has decided to implement a franchise fee for utilities. Neither CRW nor WES had been notified as required by the rules. There was a case in Cottage Grove where the issue was being challenged. Some of CRW’s concerns included charging fees among government agencies and portions of Oregon City’s infrastructure being co-owned by CRW. The impact of the fee was about $15,000 per year. Counsel advised to submit a letter within 60-days to Oregon City. The fee would be 6% on gross revenues.
· Continuity of Operations Plan (COOP):  Staff met and conducted a table top exercise as part of the COOP development contract. Future actions and observations were determined for follow up and completion. Additional monies may be required for full completion and on-going maintenance. The Board would hear the progress in a future work session. 
· Board Work Session:  Board, staff and FSC rate consultants met to continue discussion and review on current and long-term CIP projects, required maintenance of infrastructure and additional revenue requirements needed to maintain District operations. At this point, CRW had completed the work with the rate consultants. 
· Bell Avenue Waterline Relocations:  In coordination with the County, staff had been involved with the road improvement project along Bell Avenue.  As discussed in October, this project will require relocation of waterlines and services along Bell Avenue between King Road and Johnson Creek. Sufficient funds were in the current budget for Phase 1; Phase 2 would be budgeted for FY 14-15.
· Main Breaks:  Due to the recent cold weather, three main breaks had occurred: a radial break in cast iron pipe on Greeview Road; a main break on Thiessen Rd; and a leak in OD steel on Lammer Road.
· Emergency Water Treatment Trailer:  The trailer has been completed and is ready for use. The trailer had a 30 MGD capacity, licensing the trailer was in progress and was it compatible with other trailers in the region. Grant funds had been used to obtain the trailer. The Board may be interested in viewing this community asset and see how it works. 
· Low Lead Meters:  35 low-lead meters have been installed and now CRW only stocked no-lead parts as required by the new law effective January 1, 2014.

· Intake Screen Ice: Ice accumulation had clogged the screens due to weather temps. CRW had a reverse thrust system on the intakes where it was shaken loose.
Agenda Item 11.0
Public Comment


None
Agenda Item 12.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements

Humberston reported from the RWPC meeting there has been an exemption on the new lead law for fire hydrants and the hydrants would not have to be changed out.
Staff who attended the ORS 190 meeting were directed to complete all filings and required documents to implement this agreement. It was informally agreed it would require $1,000 to complete this activity. He requested a motion to reconsider approval of the $1,000.


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to reconsider authorizing CRW Staff to expend $1,000 to help with the start-up costs related to the ORS 190 agreement. Dave McNeel seconded the motion.


McNeel commented the Board had approved the formation of the ORS 190 organization. As such, he believed  the Board had a responsibility to provide a small amount of money to get it started to determine if its function would benefit CRW or not. The amount of $1,000 didn’t seem like a lot of money to the ratepayers.

Sterling commented the LUBA filing by Oregon City was being overlooked and also had occurred before. He had sent documents to the Board in this regard. No more funds should be spent on behalf of the ORS 190 formation and any further dollars spent on this organization was against the ratepayers.

MOTION FAILED 2-2


Ayes:

Humberston, McNeel


Nays:

Sowa, Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Sowa asked the Board to submit their reimbursements on time.
Meeting adjourned at 7:18 pm
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